

Not Polar Opposites

Growing Russian-PRC Alignment on the Arctic and on Space

By Heather A. Conley, Sophie Arts, Kristine Berzina, and Bonnie S. Glaser





This publication was funded by the Russia Strategic Initiative, U.S. European Command. The views expressed in this publication do not necessarily represent the views of the Department of Defense or the United States government.

Introduction

Cooperation between Russia and the People's Republic of China (PRC) in the Arctic and in space has significantly advanced over the last decade, culminating in their 2023 Comprehensive Strategic Partnership of Coordination.¹ Economic drivers and both powers' desire to cultivate an international order more favorable to their governance models and national interests have played important roles in facilitating the deeper cooperation on civil-military technology and on Arctic operations and exercises. This represents a significant shift in Russia's approach to the Arctic, where the country has prioritized its sovereignty and control over its territories while opposing access for non-Arctic nations.

This paper is the first in a series analyzing Sino-Russian cooperation in the Arctic in a variety of dual-use areas. It assesses the implications of this cooperation on both powers' willingness to work more closely in the sensitive field of space to advance Arctic and high-latitude domain awareness, communication, and navigation. To assess the depth of this cooperation and its potential trajectories, this paper analyzes the countries' cooperative and aligned efforts in space and their applications to the Arctic. The analysis relies on open-source government documents and expert views, including anonymized interviews with leading experts and officials from the United States and Northern Europe.

Russia's Arctic: From Bastion Defense to Economic Development

Russia's strategy is based on security and control over, and economic development of, its vast Arctic territory stretching from the North Atlantic to the North Pacific. The country's European Arctic is home to its Northern Fleet and sea-based nuclear deterrent. Russia's Bastion defense helps protect these assets and ensures freedom of navigation for Russian naval forces to the North Atlantic and beyond.² The region is rich in natural, mineral, and protein resources, and, via the Northern Sea Route (NSR), offers a possible future alternate path for international shipping. Exploiting and protecting Russia's exclusive right to resource extraction in its exclusive economic zone (EEZ), in line with the Kremlin's interpretation of the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS) and with its outer continental shelf claims, is a key national priority.³

Russia's focus on sovereignty over its Arctic territory, further emphasized in the Kremlin's 2020 Arctic strategy,⁴ reinforced its traditional hesitancy to grant the PRC observer status in the Arctic Council, which Beijing overcame in 2013. Several factors suggest that Moscow's Arctic economic development interests, however, are beginning to surpass or supplant its sovereignty concerns. Russian President Vladimir Putin, supported by political elites, is personally driving new efforts to attract investment from the PRC and other BRICS nations to help develop the resource-rich Yamal region (with reportedly the world's largest natural gas resources) and the NSR.⁵ The Kremlin's March 2023 amendments to its Arctic strategy further emphasize this growing focus on bilateral cooperation with these nations in lieu of multilateral cooperation via the Arctic Council.⁶ The Arctic region is a prestige project for Putin, and his personal engagement with Chinese President Xi Jinping seeks to cultivate closer relations, including on military cooperation.⁷ Russian opinion polls, such as they are, follow this policy shift and indicate that views

toward the PRC and the Chinese people are growing more positive and that Russian society increasingly perceives the PRC as a "great power".⁸

China's "Polar Silk Road" and its Military Implications

Russia's acceptance of greater PRC engagement in the Arctic is even more striking because many of Beijing's interests and objectives in the region compete with Moscow's. As a self-proclaimed "near-Arctic state" (which could be true if one observes a 15th-century map that precedes the eastern expansion of the Russian empire and, therefore, contradicts Putin's concept of "historical Russia"), the PRC seeks unfettered international access and has sought to portray the Arctic Ocean and region as a "global commons" that is critical for addressing climate change. The PRC views the Arctic through the lens of its broader Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) and as one of three critical economic passages that are important to its ambitions of being a great power. The People's Liberation Army (PLA) has cast the polar region as a "strategic new frontier", along with "the deep sea, outer space, and cyberspace based on their perceived importance as new domains for great power competition. The PRC portrays sovereignty over these domains as unresolved or not sufficiently settled, providing an opening for new governance structures that it is eager to exploit by exercising its cultural soft power.

Xi announced the PRC's ambition of becoming a "polar great power" to facilitate its goal of becoming a "maritime great power" in 2014, less than two years after he attained the presidency. In 2021, the Chinese Communist Party's (CCP) 14th Five-Year Plan reemphasized Arctic engagement through the "Polar Silk Road". The PRC's Arctic interests include scientific exploration, Arctic governance, and economic diversification, and they encompass free navigation on Arctic shipping routes (the NSR in Russia's EEZ and, once ice free, the Transpolar Sea Route through international waters), resource (oil, gas, minerals, and fish) extraction, and tourism. These wide-ranging priorities, along with the PRC's strategy of military-civil fusion and focus on dual-use technologies, also provide an opening for Beijing to advance its civil-military presence, collect intelligence on other Arctic powers' military technology and systems, and gain technical and operational expertise.

An Evolving Mutually Beneficial Relationship

While Russia and the PRC have gradually strengthened their ties after finding common ground, in the 1990s, on opposing US hegemony, their cooperation on the Arctic has materialized slowly due to the Kremlin's focus on control and sovereignty. The PRC has sought to diversify its engagement in the region by cooperating with all Arctic powers, rather than relying solely on a partnership with Russia. But necessity and opportunity have driven decisions on both sides. Bilateral cooperation accelerated following Russia's 2014 annexation of Crimea and incursion into Ukraine, and again after the 2022 full-scale invasion. The Kremlin's subsequent political and economic isolation compelled it to prioritize economic relations with the PRC. For Beijing, cooperation with Moscow in the Arctic has become more attractive as other Arctic powers, reacting to Beijing's economic coercion and national security imperatives, have begun to limit PRC investment. Russia's increasing self-isolation and

departure from international treaties and organizations combined with the PRC's stated desire to develop alternative regional governance mechanisms could soon begin to coalesce, especially in the absence of an active Arctic Council.¹⁸

The PRC is Russia's biggest trade partner and their evolving, albeit asymmetric, economic relationship helps insulate the Kremlin from Western sanctions. Russia hopes that PRC investment in the Yamal region will be a catalyst for the NSR to become a more widely used sea route, especially as Moscow wants Asian markets to offset halted gas flows through the Yamal-Europe pipeline. The Sino-Russian Arctic economic partnership is the basis on which the two countries' civil-military cooperation, joint military exercises, and efforts to enable situational awareness and maritime law enforcement grows. The partnership also centers around the development of the NSR and remains, for now, mutually beneficial. Regional cooperation has evolved more slowly than the broader strategic relationship, as Moscow has gradually subordinated its deep-seated distrust of Beijing's Arctic ambitions to achieve limited goals.

Russia and PRC's Evolving Cooperation and Capabilities in Space

A 2023 CNA study for the China Aerospace Studies Institute finds that "China-Russian space cooperation is driven by the same forces that drive the overall strategic relationship. While the two countries do not share completely overlapping security concerns, they do share a strong desire to counter U.S. leadership, including in outer space." Sino-Russian cooperation in space has been part of a broader effort to "balance against U.S. dominance" and "facilitate multipolarization". ²⁰ This alignment is strategic and enhances mutual interests in military, diplomatic, economic, and technological realms. ²¹ It covers space diplomacy, deep-space exploration, space-debris monitoring, satellite navigation, remote sensing, rocket technology, and ballistic missile defense.

Joint efforts in space diplomacy between the two powers took off in the 1990s. But cooperation on capability development increased after the imposition of Western economic sanctions and export controls on Russia in 2014 and 2022. These gave Moscow incentives to look at Beijing as an alternative supplier for electronic components and data. Reduced US space cooperation with Russia after 2014 also "created an opening for China, which the United States had excluded from the ISS [International Space Station] and from other joint civil space activity."²²

Overall, the PRC's space capabilities now exceed Russia's, but Beijing has looked to capitalize on Moscow's long-standing technical expertise in a few specific areas including deep-space exploration, human space flight, rocket technology, and missile defense. In 2019, Putin announced that Russia would help the PRC build a missile attack warning system. A \$60 million contract for software development was signed,²³ but there have been no further public reports suggesting progress. PRC companies also have helped provide satellite data that aids Russian military operations in Ukraine in the absence of access to Western platforms.²⁴

According to the US intelligence community, "By 2030, China probably will achieve world-class status in all but a few space technology areas." Although Russia's space sector is facing budget and production issues, its new wartime economy will likely ensure that the country "will remain a key space competitor". Recent leaked reports about a potential nuclear-armed anti-satellite (ASAT) weapon²⁷ call attention to Russia's focus on counterspace capabilities to reduce Western intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) capabilities and on efforts

to "[expand] its arsenal of jamming systems, directed energy weapons, on-orbit counterspace capabilities, and ground-based ASAT missiles that are designed to target U.S. and allied satellites". ²⁸

The importance to Russia and the PRC of denying adversaries' space-based information gathering and of disabling military enablers in future conflicts has been in evidence throughout the war in Ukraine. There is no public indication that the countries are collaborating in these areas, but counterspace systems and operations are expected to play a growing role in both powers' military arsenals and pose a clear threat to the defense and commercial sectors of the United States and its NATO allies. Such systems and operations are central to the PLA's ambition to win "informatized warfare" and to its concept of "systems confrontation and system destruction warfare" to the key to winning modern wars, an idea that has informed Beijing's strategic thinking over the last two decades.

The PRC and Russia are already fielding a broad arsenal of counterspace weapons and have each conducted direct-ascent ASAT tests that have resulted in dangerous space debris. They are also conducting non-kinetic operations against space-enabled systems, including through electronic warfare. Russian officials have confirmed that "commercial space assets may be considered legitimate military targets and thus attacked." In fact, Viasat's and SpaceX's Starlink satellite internet and communications systems have been the target of "cyber-attacks and electronic warfare with reversible or temporary effects". Russia's Northern Fleet reportedly has "several electronic warfare units" near the border with Norway and Finland, and GPS jamming operations targeting commercial aviation have significantly increased since 2022.35

Implications of Russia-PRC Space Cooperation for the Arctic

While most Russia-PRC cooperative efforts in space are not exclusive to the Arctic, they hold specific functions that align with Russia's and China's general interests in the region. Rosatom's 2023 announcement that it would use Chinese satellite data to facilitate navigation and ice forecasts along the NSR, for example,³⁶ indicates that Russia has turned to Chinese providers as it seeks to replace dataflows blocked by Western sanctions (like it does to bolster its operations in Ukraine). Production delays have plagued Russia's satellite systems, reinforcing the need for alternative approaches.

Based on open-source data, bilateral space-related cooperation is most robust in the area of satellite navigation. Russia and the PRC each have their own global navigation satellite system (GNSS) that provides positioning, navigation, and timing (PNT). The PRC's BeiDou GNSS, which was developed to reduce the PLA's dependence on US GPS and enhance Beijing's strategic autonomy, is far superior to Russia's outdated GLONASS, which is "optimized to cover northern latitudes". BeiDou also boasts a larger number of satellites and ground stations, especially in the southern hemisphere, which helps it provide, for many regions, greater accuracy than GPS. This helps the PRC promote BeiDou civilian applications globally as part of its "Digital Silk Road". A 2023 report by Harvard University's Belfer Center, however, finds that beyond creating technological dependencies, BeiDou also poses "specific security risks via technical manipulation or surveillance—including through [its] two-way messaging capability". This enables communication outside the range of cellular coverage and facilitates location tracking, including for commercial customers.

Russia and the PRC have signed since 2011 multiple agreements to advance their space cooperation. ⁴² One established, in 2015, a Russia-PRC Committee on Major Strategic Cooperation Projects in Satellite Navigation whose working groups focus on ensuring compatibility, interoperability, and augmentation. ⁴³ As part of this agreement, each country has installed ground stations on the other's territory. ⁴⁴ Russia continues to invest in developing GLONASS but increasingly looks to BeiDou to supplement coverage. The latter GNSS provides advanced technology and a backup navigation system for the former. Additional BeiDou ground stations in Russia's Arctic territories could improve its regional coverage. The PRC already announced in 2023 that it would open a ground station in Petropavlovsk-Kamchatsky on Avacha Bay, home to a large Russian submarine base and an access point to the NSR, which will extend Beijing's independent tracking and monitoring capabilities into the Arctic. ⁴⁵ Russia and the PRC have also undertaken efforts to increase GNSS interoperability, but their systems are not fully integrated and remain only complementary. There is no public indication that the two countries are pursuing full integration of their systems.

Conclusion

The PRC's growing Arctic presence and support for Russia could pose unique challenges to the United States and NATO. These challenges include:

- potential further cooperation on or creation of an integrated missile defense system
- a proliferation of Russian and PRC dual-use aerial and space assets in the Arctic that could allow both powers to gather intelligence on US and allied systems and pose an advantage in other theaters, including the South China Sea
- more advanced satellite data sharing that could help create redundancies and provide both countries an edge in space-enabled operations (closer integration of BeiDou and GLONASS could also help deter western ASAT challenges or lead to accidental escalation)
- an effort by Russia and the PRC to seek alternative governing structures in the Arctic that could challenge UNCLOS and have implications for the international seabed and extended outer continental shelf claims

While both the Arctic and space are highly strategic and unique theaters for Russia and the PRC, their cooperation on high-latitude domain awareness and navigation is embedded in their broader economic and strategic partnership.

As this paper asserts, Russia's war against Ukraine has caused the Kremlin to reallocate budgets and shift production lines. The conflict has also increased Moscow's political isolation and dependence on PRC investment, currency, and supply chains, and accelerated efforts to redirect the Russian energy market toward Asia, with the country's Arctic and sub-Arctic regions, and the NSR, all playing critical roles. These factors likely account for the Kremlin's willingness to accelerate, beyond analysts' expectations, its bilateral Arctic cooperation with Beijing. For the PRC,

$G \mid M \mid F$

March 2024

its long-standing priority of global resource diversification, interest in exporting infrastructure and technology to capitalize on under-tapped markets and, most recently, desire to export its overcapacity, have enhanced the country's Arctic focus.

Since Russia and the PRC view the US-led international order as a primary challenge to their economic, political, and military power, they seek to alter that order, mimic the US alliance system (with the Eurasian Union, the Collective Security Treaty Organization, BRICS, BRI Forum), and develop alternative Arctic- and space-governance models to shape a new order more aligned to their policy preferences. The two countries value publicizing their growing association to signal their combined strength to domestic and international audiences and to undermine the United States and its allies.

As of March 2024, there are reasons to remain optimistic that Russia-PRC cooperation in the Arctic may remain on a slower development trajectory than other priority areas. Russia and the PRC have given no indication so far that they seek to fully integrate technological and space-based systems. This may be due, on both sides, to bureaucratic skepticism or concerns about military vulnerability. Public announcements and posturing, including on missile defense and maritime law enforcement, have not yet translated into significant, new capabilities, interoperability, or integration of forces and assets. Based on open-source accounts, military exercises and maritime law enforcement efforts in the Arctic retain a performative character. According to the US Intelligence Community's 2023 China Military Power Report, Sino-Russian military exercises and maneuvers "typically are scripted and parallel rather than integrated, suggesting that both countries are not capable of operational or tactical interoperability." Should there be discernible efforts to pursue interoperability and integration, including in missile defense and military command and control, they would signal a new, more concerning alignment, one bordering on an alliance.

Another reason for muted optimism is that Russia and the PRC's growing collaboration has not yet fully displaced their divergent "strategic cultures". Russia strives to maintain its great-power status, and Moscow's "no limits" partnership48 with the PRC represents an important element in the Kremlin's efforts to preserve and elevate its position in the global order. However, Russia's asymmetric trade relationship and the PRC's technological strength underscore the former's economic weakness and will eventually undermine its sovereignty. To this point, the PRC has been careful not to highlight these vulnerabilities. For Beijing, public alignment with Putin's Russia undercuts its efforts to portray itself as a responsible and inclusive global leader, thereby impacting its international position. This limits what Beijing will actually do. Its initial hesitancy to publicly support Russia following the full-scale invasion of Ukraine reflects caution. Moreover, PRC investment in the NSR has reportedly fallen short of Russian hopes. Beijing continues instead to diversify its energy supplies and address an economic slowdown. Collaboration in space may also lose its appeal as Russia falls further behind technologically. Kremlin statements about its nuclear counterspace capabilities may also raise PRC concerns about a Russian threat to Beijing's growing presence and commercial power in space.

Putin and Xi will meet again in May in Beijing.⁴⁹ This will be the Russian leader's first overseas visit since securing another six-year term. Close scrutiny of any announcements related to Arctic collaboration will be important, as will any progress noted on previous agreements. The lessons that both countries are taking away from the war in Ukraine, and the ongoing response from the United States and its allies, will shape future Sino-Russian actions in the Arctic and elsewhere.

$G \mid M \mid F$

March 2024

Endnotes

1 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "President Xi Jinping and Russian President Vladimir Putin Sign Joint Statement of the People's Republic of China and the Russian Federation on Deepening the Comprehensive Strategic Partnership of Coordination for the New Era and Stress Settling the Ukraine Crisis Through Dialogue", March 3, 2022. https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjdt_665385/wshd_665389/202303/t20230322_11046088.html

2 See, for example, Mathieu Boulègue, Russia's Military Posture in the Arctic Managing Hard Power in a "Low Tension" Environment, Chatham House, June 2019, p.6. https://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/2019-06-28-Russia-Military-Arctic_0.pdf

3 See, for example, Jørgen Staun and Camilla T. N. Sørensen, "Incompatible Strategic Cultures Limit Russian-Chinese Strategic Cooperation in the Arctic", Scandinavian Journal of Military Studies, 6(1), p. 31. https://doi.org/10.31374/sjms.178

4 Ibid, p.32.

5 Arctic Russia, "Vladimir Putin Extended an Invitation to Countries Interested in Contributing to the Development of the North Sea Route", October 18, 2023. https://arctic-russia.ru/en/news/vladimir-putin-extended-an-invitation-to-countries-interested-in-contributing-to-the-development-of-/

6 Office of the President of Russia, "Changes have been made to the Foundations of the Russian Federation State Policy in the Arctic for the Period up to 2035", February 21,2023. https://kremlin.ru/acts/news/70570?utm_referrer=korabel.ru%2Fnews%2Fcomments%2Fvneseny_izmeneniya_v_osnovy_gosudarstvennoy_politiki_v_arktike.

7 Associated Press, "Putin Calls for Closer Russia-China Cooperation on Military Satellites and Prospective Weapons", November 8, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/russia-china-military-cooperation-d4fedabf86d88e2cc0074159294026f9

8 Overall Russian perceptions of China have vastly improved in recent years, with 85% of Russians reporting positive views and 63% viewing China as a great power as of August 2023. See Levada Center, "Great Powers, Attitudes toward the USA, EU, China and Ukraine, Citizens of these Countries", September 9, 2023. https://www.levada.ru/2023/09/12/velikie-strany-otnoshenie-k-ssha-es-kitayu-i-ukraine-grazhdanam-etih-stran/

9 The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, China's Arctic Policy, January 2018. https://www.uaf.edu/caps/resources/policy-documents/china-arctic-policy-2018.pdf

10 Patrik Andersson, "The Arctic as a 'Strategic' and 'Important' Chinese Foreign Policy Interest: Exploring the Role of Labels and Hierarchies of China's Arctic Discourses", Journal of Current Chinese Affairs, 2021, Vol. 0, p. 17. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/epdf/10.1177/18681026211018699

11 As Anne-Marie Brady points out in her 2017 book, China as a Polar Great Power, "States that are able to dominate militarily at two poles are truly powerful, controlling key choke points into strategic regions". Anne-Marie Brady, China as a Polar Great Power, Cambridge University Press, 2017, Introduction, p. 6.

12 Andersson, p. 13.

13 US Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2023: Annual Report to Congress, October 19, 2023, p. 4. https://www.defense.gov/News/Releases/Release/Article/3561549/dod-releases-2023-report-on-military-and-security-developments-involving-the-pe/

14 Xi Jinping Speech in Hobart, Australia, November 13, 2014, as quoted by Brady, p. 3.

15 Oscar Almén and Christopher Weidacher Hsiung, China's economic influence in the Arctic region: The Nordic and Russian cases, FOI (Swedish Defence Research Agency), June 2022, p. 24, https://www.foi.se/rest-api/report/FOI-R--5326--SE

16 US Department of Defense, Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2020: Annual Report to Congress, p. vi. https://media.defense.gov/2020/Sep/01/2002488689/-1/-1/1/2020-DOD-CHINA-MILITARY-POWER-REPORT-FINAL.PDF

17 Oscar Almén and Christopher Weidacher Hsiung, China's Economic Influence in the Arctic Region: The Nordic and Russian Cases, FOI (Swedish Defence Research Agency), June 2022, pp.26-29. https://www.foi.se/rest-api/report/FOI-R--5326--SE

18 For a detailed discussion on factors that may drive and impede this, see Staun and Sørensen, pp. 33-36.

19 Kevin Pollpeter, Elizabeth Barrett, Jeffrey Edmonds, et al., China-Russia Space Cooperation: The Strategic, Military, Diplomatic, and Economic Implications of a Growing Relationship, China Aerospace Studies Institute, May 2023, Executive Summary. https://www.cna.org/reports/2023/06/china-russia-space-cooperation-may-2023

20 Ibid., p. 1.

21 Ibid.

22 Robert Samuel Wilson, "Sino-Russian Space Cooperation and What It Means for the United States", Understanding the Broader Transatlantic Security Implications of Greater Sino-Russian Military Alignment, Max Bergmann and Andrew Lohsen (ed.), Center for Strategic and International Studies, p. 36. https://www.csis.org/analysis/understanding-broader-transatlantic-security-implications-greater-sino-russian-military

23 Reuters, "Russia helping China to build missile-attack warning system: Putin", October 3, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/idUSKBN1WI20D/

24 Roman Kolodii, Giangiuseppe Pili, and Jack Crawford, Hi-Tech, High Risk? Russo-Chinese Cooperation on Emerging Technologies, Royal United Services Institute, March 1, 2024. https://www.rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/commentary/hi-tech-high-risk-russo-chinese-cooperation-emerging-technologies

25 Office of the Director of National Intelligence, Annual Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community, February 5, 2024, p. 11. https://www.dni.gov/index.php/newsroom/press-releases/press-releases-2024/3789-odni-releases-2024-annual-threat-assessment-of-the-u-s-intelligence-community

26 Ibid., p. 17.

$G \mid M \mid F$

March 2024

27 David E. Sanger, "U.S. Warns Allies Russia Could Put a Nuclear Weapon Into Orbit This Year", The New York Times, February 21, 2024. https://www.nytimes.com/2024/02/21/world/europe/us-russia-nuclear-weapon-space.html

28 Office of the Director of National Intelligence, p. 17.

29 US Department of Defense, October 19, 2023, p. VII. https://media.defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF.

30 Jeffrey Engstrom, Systems Confrontation and System Destruction Warfare: How the Chinese People's Liberation Army Seeks to Wage Modern Warfare, RAND, February 1, 2018. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR1708.html

31 Ibid. p. 9.

32 Marc J. Berkowitz, Strategic Lessons from the Russia-Ukraine Conflict, National Institute for Public Policy, Information Series, Issue No. 549, March 6, 2023, p. 4. https://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2023/03/07/strategic-lessons from the russia-ukraine conflict 885661.htm

33 Ibid., p. 3-4.

34 Thomas Nilsen, "Russian Jamming is Now Messing up GPS Signals for Norwegian Aviation Practically Every Day", The Barents Observer, February 26, 2024. https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/security/2024/02/russian-jamming-now-messing-gps-signals-norwegian-aviation-practically-every-day

35Anna Desmarais, "GPS Jamming by Russia Was Already a Concern. For the Nordic NATO Countries, it May Only Get Worse", Euronews, March 13, 2024. https://www.euronews.com/next/2024/03/13/gps-jamming-by-russia-was-already-a-concern-for-the-nordic-nato-countries-it-may-only-get-

36 Malte Humpert, "Lacking Own Satellite Coverage Russia Is Looking to China For Northern Sea Route Data", High North News, March 30, 2023. https://www.highnorthnews.com/en/lacking-own-satellite-coverage-russia-looking-china-northern-sea-route-data

37 Pollpeter, Barrett, Edmonds, et al., p. 27.

38 Jemima Baar, "BeiDou And Strategic Advancements in PRC Space Navigation", China Brief Vol. 24, Issue 5, The Jamestown Foundation, March 1, 2024. https://jamestown.org/program/beidou-and-strategic-advancements-in-prc-space-navigation/

39 Sarah Sewall, Tyler Vandenberg, and Kaj Malden, China's BeiDou: New Dimensions of Great Power Competition, Harvard Kennedy School Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs, February 2023, p. 1. https://www.belfercenter.org/sites/default/files/files/publication/Chinas-BeiDou V10.pdf

40 Ibid.

41 Ibid., p. 18.

42 Pollpeter, Barrett, Edmonds, et al., p. 26.

43 Pollpeter, Barrett, Edmonds, et al., p. 27.

44Emily Young Carr, "China and Russia Cooperate on Rival to GPS: Integration between China and Russia's satellite networks will have major implications for the United States", The Diplomat, November 18, 2021. https://thediplomat.com/2021/11/china-and-russia-cooperate-on-rival-to-gps/

45 TASS, "Russia, China ink space cooperation deal to 2027", December 29, 2022. https://tass.com/science/1557333

46 US Department of Defense, October 19, 2023, p. 179.

47 Staun and Sørensen, p.24.

48 Office of the President of Russia, Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development, February 4, 2022. http://www.en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770

49 Laurie Chen, Yew Lun Tian, and Guy Faulconbridge, "Exclusive: Putin to visit China in May", Reuters, March 19, 2024. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/russias-putin-visit-china-may-sources-2024-03-19/